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Employment Committee 
 
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 14 March 2023 at the Town Hall, Royal 

Leamington Spa at 6.00pm. 
 
Present: Councillors Day, K Dickson, Hales, Kennedy, Kohler, Mangat, Tangri 

and Tracey.  
 

15. Appointment of Chair 
 
In the absence of the Chair and Vice-Chair, it was proposed by Councillor 

Tracey, seconded by Councillor Day and  
 

Resolved that Councillor Mangat be appointed as 
Chair for the meeting. 

 

16. Apologies and Substitutes  
 

(a) apologies for absence were received from Councillors B Gifford, 

Margrave, Noone and Redford; and  
(b) there were no substitutes. 

 
17. Declarations of Interest 
 

There were no declarations of interest made.  
 

18. Minutes 
 

The minutes of the meeting held on 29 November 2022 were taken as 
read and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.  

 
19. Gender and Ethnicity Pay Gap Reporting 31 March 2022 
 

The Committee considered a report from the Head of People and 
Communications which presented the mandatory gender pay gap 
information that had to be reported to Central Government and published 

on the Warwick District Council’s website. It also presented the Ethnicity 
Pay Gap reporting and recommended its publication by the Council. 

 
In accordance with the Equality Act 2010, with effect from 30 March 2018, 
it was a requirement to report and publish specific gender pay gap 

information, and this was the fifth annual statement. 
 

A Task & Finish group was agreed at the meeting of the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee in July 2020, with the remit to consider ‘The Council’s 

approach to equality and diversity, especially with regard to race’. 
Although this was not a legal requirement, Council decided on 24 June 
2020 that “in order to support its consideration of the report and the 

monitoring of the action plan, the Council requires the publication of 
relevant annual data, including an Ethnicity Pay Gap report alongside the 

current Gender Pay Gap report”. 
 
The Warwick District Council gender pay reporting figures had been 

calculated using the standard methodologies used in the Equality Act 2010 
(Gender Pay Gap Information) Regulations 2017. The data included the 
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following types of staff: employees with a contract of employment (part 

time, full time, permanent and fixed term) and Casuals/Workers, as 
attached at Appendix 3 to the report. 

 
The Mean Gender pay gap was 12.87%, which was a total decrease of 
2.43% 2018 and decrease from 13.93% in 2021. 

 
The Median Gender pay gap was 11.9%, a total increase of 1.0% since 

2018 but decrease from 15.54% in 2021.  
 
The Mean Bonus pay gap (classed within WDC as honoraria and long 

service award) was 29.06%, with males receiving a higher mean bonus 
(males – 3 honoraria/1 long service; females - 2 honoraria/4 long 

service). 
 
The Median bonus payment (classed within WDC as honoraria and long 

service) was 51.64%, with males receiving a higher median bonus based 
on the breakdown of male/female as above. 

 
On 31 March 2022, the reported establishment had decreased by sixty-

eight (574), with 22 of these being casuals who had left the 
establishment.  
 

The percentage of females in the lower quartile had increased by 4.5% 
and by 1.6% in the lower middle quartile. 

  
The proportion of females in the top two pay quartiles was 46.4%, slightly 
under the 48.5% that it was on 31 March 2021. 

 
The data provided was of 31 March 2022 - the requirement to produce this 

data was always one year previous. Based on the new I-Trent reporting, 
officers were now in a position to prepare more timely information as of 31 
March 2023.  

 
The new Equalities, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) Business Partner, who 

was appointed in December 2022, would support further analysis and 
actions as part of the review of the EDI strategy. It should be noted that 
addressing the underlying causes of a gender pay and ethnicity pay gap, 

as well as developing an effective action plan, was an ongoing and 
iterative process, and the data should not be reviewed in isolation. This 

was significantly related to the points made in Appendix 2 to the report 
where, as of 31 March 2022, 48% of employees had not declared, 
resulting in a proviso on how effective the data was to use in any review.  

Time was required to both consider in detail the approach to adopt and to 
refine the content, as well as to consider comparative data to be able to 

benchmark best practice both internally and externally.  
 
The Council continued to promote and review the benefits of working for 

Warwick District Council through its ‘family friendly’ policies, schemes and 
training, for example: maternity ‘pay back’ scheme withdrawn; health and 

well-being scheme; agile working; continued development of flexible 
working options that would support effective work-life balance; 
development opportunities including an increased promotion of ‘work 

apprenticeship’ training. 
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There were no alternative options considered. The Gender Pay Gap 

reporting and publishing was required by law, and the Ethnicity Pay Gap 
publishing had been requested by Council. 

 
An addendum circulated prior to the meeting advised Members of a 
formula error on the reports produced to provide the data for the gender 

pay gap reporting and Appendix 1 to the report. This had been reviewed 
for all other areas of the report to ensure accuracy. The addendum 

highlighted where corrections were made in the appendix as well as in the 
report. 
 

The Members/Trades Unions Joint Consultation & Safety Panel agreed with 
the recommendations in the report.  

 
In answer to questions from Members, the Head of People and 
Communications and the Learning and Development Officer advised that: 

 
 The 2023 Gender and Ethnicity Pay Gap report would be brought 

forward to the Committee at the earliest opportunity, and the target 
date was the September 2023 Employment Committee meeting. 

 The data was just one part of the evidence, and she was also 
looking at surveys, interaction with staff, training etc. 

 She was happy to circulate to Members a revised report and 

appendix with the correct figures. 
 In terms of gathering some of the data, currently, employees had to 

physically go into the system to declare personal information, where 
they could also choose the “prefer not to say” option. 

 Employees were now using the HR Payroll system for much more 

and on a more regular basis to book training, check payslips etc. 
They were encouraged to regularly check their personal details, and 

certainly the aim was to point new starters to complete these at the 
beginning of their employment. 

 The “prefer not to say” option was individual for each characteristic. 

 
In answer to a question from Councillor Kohler, the Civic & Committee 

Services Manager advised Members that the original report had been 
published in line with the statutory requirements and it therefore could not 
be replaced with a new version. However, all the changes to it had been 

clearly reflected in the addendum, and the correct figures would be 
captured in the minutes of the meeting and Appendix 1 before they were 

presented to Council the day after the meeting.  
 

It was proposed by Councillor Tracey, seconded by Councillor Hales and  

 
Recommended to Council that: 

 
(1) the publication of the Gender Pay Gap reporting 

as of 31 March 2022, presented in Appendix 1 

and updated in the addendum, be agreed prior 
to its publication 1 April 2023; and 

 
(2) the publication of the Ethnicity Pay Gap 

reporting as of 31 March 2022 presented in 

Appendix 2 to the report, be agreed. 
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20. Pay Policy Statement 2023-24 

 
The Committee considered a report from the Head of People and 

Communications which presented the Council’s Pay Policy Statement for 
2023-2024 as required under the Localism Act 2011, Chapter 20, Part 1 
Local Government, Chapter 8 Pay Accountability. 

 
Agreeing and publishing the Pay Policy was a legal requirement. The 

statement had to be published once it had been approved, and it would 
then be available on the Council’s website. 
 

The report gave a definition of Chief Officers and lowest paid employees. 
It covered different elements of remuneration and outlined the guidelines 

and policies that governed remuneration. 
 
The Pay Policy Statement had to be prepared on an annual basis 

beginning with 2012-2013 financial year and each subsequent year as set 
out in the Localism Act 2011. 

 
The statement had to contain details of the authority’s policies in relation 

to remuneration for its Chief Officers. It had to also include a definition of 
its lowest paid workers and the policy in relation to their remuneration. It 
had to include the relationship in remuneration between Chief Officers and 

lowest paid workers; this had been illustrated by ratios. 
 

The statement also included levels and elements of remuneration for Chief 
Officers, remuneration for the recruitment of Chief Officers, increases and 
additions to Chief Officers, performance related or other bonuses for Chief 

Officers, the approach to Chief Officer remuneration if they ceased to hold 
office or ceased employment and the publication of and access to 

information relating to Chief Officer remuneration. 
 
There were no alternative recommendations in respect of the Pay Policy 

Report as it was a legal requirement. 
 

It was proposed by Councillor Day, seconded by Councillor Kennedy and  
 

Recommended to Council that the Pay Policy 

Statement attached at Appendix 1 to the report be 
agreed as presented and its publication for the 

2023-24 financial year, be agreed. 
 

21. People Strategy Report 2023 – 2027 

 
The Committee considered a report from the Head of People and 

Communications which set out the guiding principles within which the 
Council would make decisions that affected its employees. The principles 
acted as a framework which would not only guide the decision making in 

relation to staffing matters, but impact on the culture of the organisation 
moving forward. The aims of the People Strategy and the associated 

actions were set for a four-year period and would be reviewed in line with 
changing organisational needs. 
 

The purpose of the People Strategy attached at Appendix 1 to the report 
was to support the achievement of the Council’s corporate objectives. Its 
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aim was to ensure that the approaches to resourcing, learning and 

development, cultural change and organisational development were 
designed to deliver the workforce that the Council required. 

 
Following the impact of Covid-19 and the cessation of the merger process, 
the People Strategy and associated actions had been reviewed to ensure 

that it was fit for purpose to continue the priorities of the Council and 
workforce planning. 

 
The Council had maintained a People Strategy since 2003, which had been 
reviewed and updated on a regular basis. The themes from the previous 

strategy included: Leadership and Organisational Development; Workforce 
Planning and performance; Equality and Diversity; Learning and 

Development; Communications, Involvement and Engagement; Employee 
Well-being, Reward and Recognition. 
 

These had now been updated to recognise new themes that were 
considered a priority for the Council: 

 
 Smarter Working & the Working Environment; 

 People (Workforce) Planning, Organisational Development & 
Performance; 

 People Recruitment, Retention and Brand Identity; 

 People Equality Diversity & Inclusion; 
 People Learning and Development; 

 People Health & Well-being; and 
 People Communications & Engagement. 

 

These themes were aligned with Warwick District Council Business 
Strategy and operated within the context of budget pressures, increasing 

expectations from customers and changing demand from many sources, 
including central government. The themes were constantly evolving and 
would be reviewed regularly to ensure they were robust. 

 
The underlying progress of the plan was aligned to Year 1 ‘Build’, Year 2 

‘Strengthen’, Year 3 ‘Consolidate’, Year 4 ‘Review’. 
 
The People Strategy had contributed to some specific areas highlighted 

below: 
 

• The HR/Payroll Project had continued to develop to support cultural 
change, the empowerment of management and staff, and the aim to 
become less reliant on paper processes. With the introduction of ‘Your 

HR’ on I-Trent, this online service had enabled managers to monitor 
absence; annual leave; expenses and learning and development. It 

also provided access to establishment reports and provided staff with 
more accessible access. 

• Learning and Development had evolved into a much more blended 

approach, with a mixture of both virtual and face to face courses 
available. Officers had regularly reviewed and evaluated the impact of 

these new delivery styles. In most cases, the increase in accessibility 
had enabled more staff to attend. HR workshops had provided training 
and guidance related to WDC policies, procedures, and guidance. 

Other learning options with an external input included: coaching; 
mentoring and tailored training where required. Partnership Working 
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with West Midlands Employers had allowed officers to ensure 

economies of scale and review return on investment.  
• The audit tool ‘Meta Compliance’ had provided a more effective way to 

ensure staff read and understood essential information and had 
directly contributed to the Council’s transformation agenda relating to 
‘Ways of Working’. 

• The Health Officers Group had been significant in promoting health 
initiatives across the Council: the health and wellbeing scheme 

included 24-hour ‘Employee Assistance’ relating to support for areas 
such as financial wellbeing, mental health, and bereavement. Over 
140 staff had participated in the bite-size sessions on ‘Working 

Remotely’, ‘Mental Health for Managers’ and ‘Health and Wellbeing 
Resilience’. Other examples included ideas on how to keep warm in 

the winter, taking regular breaks, access to discounted clubs, and 
exercise and menopause awareness. 

• Achievement of the ‘Thrive at Work Wellbeing Award (Bronze)’. Thrive 

offered a holistic approach and practical framework designed to 
support Warwick District Council in creating a workplace that 

promoted employee health and wellbeing. It was a blend of 
organisational and individual wellbeing elements which were broken 

down into ‘modules’ such as policy and procedures, mental health, 
musculoskeletal, and promoting healthy lifestyles. 

• ‘Staff Voice’ group continued to represent wider views of staff and 

provided honest and open feedback to the Transformation Steering 
Group.  

• Ongoing positive engagement with Unison. The branch had been pro-
active with working with the employer on input into policies, health 
and well-being initiatives, and many other areas. 

• Significant progress on Equalities, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) 
agenda in conjunction with the Equality & Diversity Task & Finish 

Group. Ethnicity pay gap reporting from 2020; appointment of an EDI 
Business Partner; updated guidelines for Equality Impact 
Assessments; ongoing promotions and awareness campaigns included 

‘Black History Month’ and ‘Race Equality Week’.  
• A review of ‘Comensura’, the framework providing our Agency staff 

providing more support for managers who required immediate support 
for resources. 

• The Ways of Working group had evolved throughout the pandemic. 

Staff surveys and engagement had continued to inform the Council’s 
journey and introduction of ‘agile’ working. This had been facilitated 

through training: ‘Effectively Managing your Team’, ‘Virtual 
Masterclass’, ‘Motivating and Managing Teams in a Hybrid World’ 
where over 170 Managers had attended.   

• Communication was regularly reviewed. They were ongoing and well-
received through the intranet messages and the weekly “5 things” 

email. In addition, there were regular staff briefings and Managers’ 
Forums dedicated to updating all staff and managers on any 
developments.  

• The ‘Applause Box’ launched in August 2022 recognised the hard work 
of staff throughout a challenging few years, together with a standing 

ovation from Councillors at a Council meeting. The scheme offered 
staff access to initiatives including mental and physical wellbeing, 
personal and professional development, team ‘belonging’, and 

recruitment promotion of ‘refer a friend’. 
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• As of October 2022, since its launch in 2018 the Corporate Apprentice 

Scheme had funded opportunities for 23 apprenticeships. To date, 10 
had secured alternative employment with the Council. 

 
The People Strategy 2023 - 2027 supported the corporate values and 
objectives of the Council, through achieving the following priorities: 

 
• The ‘Recruitment, Retention and Renumeration’ Project began in 2022 

following the dissolution of the merger. Themes were identified to 
ensure targeted resources for specific priorities to be reviewed 
including pay benchmarking, the way recruitment was conducted and 

a full review of the successful apprenticeship scheme. Further work 
was ongoing for 2023 – 2024 including proposed implementation of 

job families to support more effective job profiling, updates to the 
recruitment processes including branding, effective marketing and 
advertising, evaluation of the training offering and how a blended 

approach was utilised to delivery, as well as utilising coaching and 
mentoring.   

• Planned launch of the ‘new’ WDC Intranet to support the ‘People 
Communications and Engagement’ theme within the People Strategy. 

Communicating and engaging with people in honest and accessible 
ways, considering the importance of workplace behaviours, that would 
allow everyone to understand what the Council was trying to achieve 

and how to play their part in it. 
• The new Equalities, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) Business Partner was 

progressing this agenda further, with plans to highlight immediate 
priorities and longer term actions and awareness of EDI throughout 
the organisation: work with the Elections Team on ensuring that 

voters were not disadvantaged regarding facilities and the new photo 
ID change; work with the Learning & Development Officer to scope 

and provide training on ‘LGBT+ awareness’, ‘Workplace Behaviours’, 
‘Disability Awareness’ and ‘Microaggressions’; ensuring EDI was 
representative in all training and policies. 

• Officers needed to build on the employment benefits package by 
developing a ‘total reward package’, which would create a stronger 

employment brand, supporting the Council’s aim to become an 
‘employer of choice’. This would link to the launch of the of the 
‘Applause Box’ (Part 2) based on the success of the ‘Applause Box’ 

launched in August 2022.  
• The ways of working group would continue to review how the Council 

could evolve as an organisation and would be a key link in the 
Relocation project and smarter ways of working linking to the Climate 
Change agenda.  

• Training and developing employees to embrace change both within 
their current jobs and in future ways of working and delivering 

services. Supporting the ‘Change Programme’ and linking to the Digital 
Transformation agenda to support people processes. Leading 
organisational change and development in an open, transparent, and 

engaging way.  
• The Wellbeing Strategy 2023 -2027, attached at Appendix 4 to the 

report, consolidated and proposed the themes for wellbeing to 
progress the existing remit. 

 

The People Strategy Workplan attached at Appendix 1a to the report 
would be developed and monitored through the Transformation Steering 
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Group, Senior Leadership Team, Joint Communication Forum, Members 

Trades Union Panel and Programme Advisory Board with regular updates 
to all Councillors as part of the quarterly ‘Workforce Update’.  

 
As identified in some of the significant areas achieved in section 1.4 in the 
report, training and support had been a constant to ensure managers and 

staff had been able to adapt to the new ways of working. 
 

The ‘Flexi-Time and Time Recording Policy’ attached at Appendix 2 to the 
report had been updated to remove set working hours around ‘office’ 
opening times where roles allowed it, and provided further clarity on the 

agile working model through the ‘Agile Working Guidance’ attached at 
Appendix 3 to the report. This followed on from the Ways of Working 

Managers Guide to consolidate these key areas. 
 
In terms of alternative options, benchmarking with other organisations 

were considered to ensure the WDC People Strategy was both tailored and 
fit for purpose based on the challenges the Council was facing, both in the 

short term and long term. 
 

The Members/Trades Unions Joint Consultation & Safety Panel agreed with 
the recommendations in the report.  
 

Councillors Day and Kennedy congratulated the Human Resources team 
for developing a new strategy in the changing working conditions and for 

the clearly set priorities, including the Applause Box package. 
 
Councillor Tracey emphasised that the work had been done in close 

collaboration with the Senior Management Team, Staff Voice, and other 
colleagues.  

 
In answer to questions from Members, the Head of People and 
Communications advised that there was a plan in place to review the 

impact on the organisation, and she had been reviewing employee surveys 
from the last three to four years, with some of the feedback having been 

read at the Overview & Scrutiny Committee.  
 
It was proposed by Councillor Tracey, seconded by Councillor Hales and  

 
 Resolved that 

 
(1) the proposed People Strategy 2023 – 2027 
attached at Appendices 1/1a to the report, be 

supported with effect from 14 March 2023; and  
 

(2) the updates to the WDC Flexi-Time and Time 
Recording Policy attached at Appendix 2 to the 
report and the supporting Agile Working Guidance 

attached at Appendix 3 to the report be approved 
with effect from 15 March 2023. 

 
22. Amendment to Agreement Relating to Joint Negotiation, 

Consultation and Communication 
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The Committee considered a report from the Head of People and 

Communications which summarised an update to the Agreement Relating 
to Joint Negotiation, Consultation and Communication agreed between 

Warwick District Council (WDC) and the WDC Branch of Unison. 
 
Further to a review of the agreement relating to Joint Negotiation, 

Consultation and Communication with Unison, it was identified that 
changes to the agreement were required which included: the number of 

representatives from Unison to equal that of Members from each 
recognised political groups; deletion of reference to GMB; inclusion of 
Deputy Chief Executive or ‘nominated representative’; deleted reference 

to ‘all employees’ as part of the consultation process, but included for 
statutory purposes on page 9 of the document; deleted timetable, which 

was out of date, but to include ‘timetable to be agreed with UNISON’. 
 
It was believed that the Managerial and Professional Officers Union (MPO) 

was recognised by Warwick District Council, for collective bargaining 
purposes, in the late 80s. Since that time, it merged with the GMB, 

becoming GMB/MPO, and subsequently was rebranded as GMB. WDC’s 
Time off For Trade Union Activities and Joint Consultation Agreement both 

made reference to Unison and GMB/MPO.  
 
Therefore, a relationship was inherited with the GMB Union. Over recent 

years, no member of WDC staff had undertaken the role of GMB Secretary 
and communication had taken place with the regional office. Invitations 

and papers of the MTU had been sent out, but not responded to. WDC was 
not aware of any current GMB members and as subscriptions were not 
made through payroll, but via direct debit, it was not possible to quantify 

numbers. 
 

Therefore, in order to prioritise and streamline consultation and 
communication with Unison, Warwick District Council’s other recognised 
union, it was proposed to derecognise GMB. 

 
A letter was sent to the GMB Regional Secretary advising of the proposal 

to derecognise the union, but a response had not been received within the 
requested one-month period. During subsequent correspondence, no 
reason was given by GMB as to why the Council should not proceed with 

the derecognition. 
 

In terms of alternative options, the Council could choose not to revise the 
agreement, but this would not assist officers to further develop 
constructive engagement within the scope of the agreement with Unison 

and supporting committees/groups. 
 

The Members/Trades Unions Joint Consultation & Safety Panel agreed with 
the recommendations in the report.  
 

It was proposed by Councillor Kennedy, seconded by Councillor Tangri and  
 

Recommended to Council that the proposal to 
cease to recognise, negotiate or consult with GMB 
Union on all matters within s178(2) Trade Union and 

Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992 TULR(C)A 
’92, be approved. 
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Resolved that the updated agreement as set out in 
Appendix 1 to the report and agreed with Unison, be 

approved.  
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23. Public and Press 

 
Resolved that under Section 100A of the Local 

Government Act 1972 that the public and press be 
excluded from the meeting for the following item by 
reason of the likely disclosure of exempt information 

within the paragraph of Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972, following the Local 

Government (Access to Information) (Variation) 
Order 2006, as set out below. 

Minute 

Number 

Paragraph 

Numbers 

Reason 

24 1 Information relating to an individual 

 2 Information which is likely to reveal the 

identity of an individual 

 3 Information relating to the financial or 

business affairs of any particular person 
(including the authority holding that 
information) 

24. Revision to Senior Leadership Team at Warwick District Council 
 

The full details were contained within the confidential minutes of the 
meeting. The recommendations in the report were approved.  
 

 
 

(The meeting ended at 6.44pm) 
 
 

 
         CHAIRMAN 

 19 March 2024 
 


